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The Committee would like to hear from any member who is 
interested in joining us on the Devon branch committee. We meet six 
times a year to discuss how we can help support Butterfly 
Conservation in Devon. We also help to co-ordinate volunteers, we 
are involved in recording and monitoring, reserves management, field 
events, work parties and many other interesting and worthwhile 
activities. Some meetings are held in person and some are held via 
zoom, making it easy for everyone to take part, wherever you are in 
Devon. We are a very friendly bunch and would welcome any one 
who feels they can offer a bit of time, knowledge or skill to help us 
run the Devon branch of Butterfly Conservation.  
 
Please feel free to get in touch if you would like to know more, we 
would love to hear from you.  

 
Post Vacancy 
Field Events Co-ordinator 
 
Having been co-ordinating the branch field events since taking over 
from John Randall in 2015, Paul Butter is looking to pass on the role 
to a new post-holder. Paul is happy to help with the transition 
to a new person and pass on contacts who have run events over the 
last six years or more. The job is involves contacting people who 
have offered to run an event and creating a calendar to cover as 
much of the county as possible during the flight season. New 
insights, networks and ideas are very welcome, you may know of 
sites near you that would be good ones for a branch afternoon or 
mornings' walk which you could incorporate into the calendar. If 
anyone would like to consider taking this on, please contact Paul or 
any of the Committee who would be happy to talk you through it in 
more detail. 
 
All Committee contact details can be found on page 15 at the back of 
this newsletter.  
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Butterfly recording  
(plea for help and instructions on submitting records)   
Barry Henwood & Pete Hurst 

 
The County Butterfly Recorder dealt with about 40,000 records in 
2020 and the County Moth Recorder about 144,000 records. This is 
fantastic, so well done to all recorders. However, the task of dealing 
with these is enormous and help is needed. If anyone feels that they 
could spare some time please contact Barry Henwood at               
barryhenwood@gmail.com  Although records submitted directly 
should be on a spreadsheet, we do have a few recorders without a 
computer. Entering these hand written records onto a computer is a 
task we need help with. Once the year’s records are combined onto a 
spreadsheet we could do with help checking the records. No detailed 
knowledge of the butterflies and moths is required, but some          
experience of manipulating a spreadsheet using the sort and filter 
functions is needed. This work can largely be done in the winter 
months. 
Below is updated advice on submitting butterfly records directly to the 
County Recorder. It applies to those records submitted directly to the 
recorder and not to those submitted via transects, wider countryside 
butterfly survey, irecord or irecord butterfly app. Most importantly       
records should only be submitted once, via one of these methods, 
otherwise duplicates will occur. If you are with a group, please       
arrange for one person to submit the records so that duplicates are 
avoided. 
In view of the vast quantity of records generated each year, they 
need to be submitted in a useable format. The records (other than 
transects, WCBS and irecord) should be submitted on a spreadsheet. 
Hand written records should only be submitted by those who do not 
have a computer. Incomplete records are likely to be rejected.  
 
MapMate – if you use this software then make sure you have patch 
398 downloaded and under user queries “export my records for a  
<vice-county> in <year>”, copy and paste into a spreadsheet. 
 
Otherwise -You can create your own spreadsheet with the following 
columns in order (there is an example in the Devon In Your Area  
section of the BC Website). All columns are essential and there must 

mailto:barryhenwood@gmail.com
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be an entry in every cell with the exception of comment where an  
entry is optional. Alternatively download the Devon Moth Lookup   
Table (DMLT) and user guide from  https://devonmoths.org.uk/
recording-moths/the-devon-moth-lookup-table/  The table works 
equally well for butterflies. However, note that Peacock has to be   
entered as Peacock butterfly and the same for Brimstone to           
distinguish from Peacock Moth and Brimstone Moth. Alternatively use 
the scientific names. 
 
Taxon – common or scientific name, not both, no abbreviations.  
Site – Try to use a name that appears on an Ordnance Survey map. 
No abbreviations, no precise addresses, if appropriate give general 
area before precise name. Do not add Devon, South Devon, North 
Devon as that is apparent from the vice county. Site names which 
simply say “garden”, “allotment” or similar are of no use. Use initial 
upper case e.g. Budleigh Salterton not Budleigh Salterton. 
Grid reference –  Records are often found to have a discrepancy  
between site name and grid reference. Such records cannot be     
accepted. It is therefore recommended that the grid reference is    
obtained using an online resource or a GPS device. It also avoids 
grid references being submitted that are out at sea. Suitable          
resources are:   https://gridreferencefinder.com/or https://
www.bnhs.co.uk/2019/technology/grabagridref/gagr.php  

Give the grid ref as accurately as appropriate e.g. 
2 figures = a 10Km square, 4 figures = a 1Km square, 6 figures = a 
100M square. It is rarely helpful or useful to use 8 or 10 figure grid 
references, so they are usually best avoided. 
Vice county – enter 3 for South Devon or 4 for North Devon. If it is 
not obvious then enter the grid reference into http://
herbariaunited.org/gridrefVC/ which will tell you the answer. Note the 
vice county boundaries do not necessarily exactly follow the county 
boundary. 

Recorder – The format of case, punctuation, spacing with surname 
first should be Hurst, Pete or Hurst, P. or Hurst, Pete & Henwood, 
Barry or Hurst, P. & Henwood, B.  An incomplete name should not be 
used. (for moths see link for name format  https://devonmoths.org.uk/
wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Instructions-for-submitting-records-
February-2020.pdf) 

https://devonmoths.org.uk/recording-moths/the-devon-moth-lookup-table/
https://devonmoths.org.uk/recording-moths/the-devon-moth-lookup-table/
https://gridreferencefinder.com/
https://www.bnhs.co.uk/2019/technology/grabagridref/gagr.php
https://www.bnhs.co.uk/2019/technology/grabagridref/gagr.php
http://herbariaunited.org/gridrefVC/
http://herbariaunited.org/gridrefVC/
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 Determiner – as for Recorder 
Date – dd/mm/yyyy It is possible to enter a vague date, but this 
should be avoided whenever possible. The vague date format is dd/
mm/yyyy to dd/mm/yyyy.  Importantly make sure your spreadsheet is 
not set up in American date format – to do this highlight the date 
column, CTRL 1, select date in the box that appears, location should 
say English (U.K.).  If not you will need to change it to that. 
Quantity – a precise number or “present” If present is entered there 
is an option to enter an approximate number in the Comment column 
Method – any useful description e.g. field observation, light trap, 
searching by night 
Sex – male, female, pair (if mating) or simply enter “u” for unknown. If 
you want to record e.g. 2 male, 3 female enter “u” and the precise 
details in comment. 
Stage – egg; egg-batch; egg, dead; larval; larval feeding signs; larval 
spinning; larval web; larval, dead; pupal; pupal, dead; pupal exuviae; 
cocoon; adult; dead.  If found dead it is important to record as such in 
this column otherwise it will create errors in phenology analysis. 
Status -  this field is required but not useful in our context.  Enter 
“Not recorded” 
Comment -  optional free entry, can be left blank. Particularly useful 
for recording what a larva was feeding on. 

A welcome return for the Silver-studded Blue 
 

Silver-studded Blue butterflies have been spotted at Bovey Heath 
nature reserve. Devon Wildlife Trust have been managing the site for 

the past sixteen years and with the 
help of Butterfly Conservation 
Devon, have managed to turn it 
from a wasteland into a flourishing 
heathland. 
What a wonderful reward for all the 
staff and volunteers who have put 
in many hours of hard work to 
transform the site.  

Silver-studded Blue Plebejus Argus 
Neil Hulme 
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1000’s of Small Whites 
 
On the 3rd September a large 
number of Small Whites were 
seen by Kev and Jackie Solman. 
They reported seeing more than 
a thousand along the coast path 
from Stoke Beach car park to 
Stoke Beach, SX558462. The 
butterflies were in the Brassica 
fields and nectaring on Buddleia, 
Thistle and Brambles. They also 
saw plenty of Green-veined 
Whites, Large Whites, Red 
Admirals, Small Coppers and 
Commas. This could have been 
a mass emergence or they could 
possibly be immigrants making 
landfall after crossing over from 
the continent, a number of 
similar sightings were reported 
last year.                 

 
Either way, the local spiders’ were 
making the most of the sudden 
abundance of food, as their webs 
were full of wrapped up butterfly 
bodies! 
 

Small White butterflies 
have a wingspan of 

around 48mm and are 
identifiable by their brilliant 

white wings, with small 
black tips to the forewings 
and one or two wing spots. 

The undersides are 
creamy white.  

Small Whites 
Kev and Jackie Solman 

Small Whites on the menu 
Kev and Jackie Solman 
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Devon Branch Butterfly Conservation 

Annual General Meeting 
 
Dear Members’ 
As we are again sadly unable to hold the members’ day this year, we 
would like to invite you to join our online Annual General Meeting on 
Saturday October 16th 2021 at 10am, during which time we will also 
present talks by Dr Richard Fox and Jenny Plackett.   

Dr Richard Fox, Butterfly Conservation’s Associate      
Director of Recording and Monitoring, will be giving a   
talk about Butterfly Conservation’s role in understanding 
climate impacts on butterflies & moths. 

Jenny Plackett, Butterfly Conservation’s Regional      
Conservation Manager for the South West, will be  
providing an update on the South West Fritillaries. 

The details of this meeting, that will be held via Zoom, are shown  
below.  
 
An agenda, minutes from the 2020 AGM and this year’s accounts will 
be published online nearer the time of the meeting. 
 
In order to make the most of the time during the meeting, if members 
have any questions for the committee please would you submit them 
beforehand (by Saturday 9th October) by email to Branch Secretary, 
Amy Walkden on: amy.amy@me.com·        

• If you’ve not joined a Zoom meeting before, you will need to 
download onto your device (desktop, laptop, tablet, iPad or 
smartphone) the Zoom app after you click on the link below. 

• You do not need to register and the download is free.  

mailto:amy.amy@me.com
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• If you’ve already got Zoom installed, click the Join 
Zoom Meeting link below, or by opening up Zoom, click on join 
(the big + sign) and when prompted enter the Meeting ID and 
Password in the text below. 

• You will need to enter a name that will be displayed on your 
screen during the meeting, this can simply be your first and last 
name or something anonymous if you prefer.  

• Please make sure you tick the ‘Do Not Connect to               
Audio’ option as we need everyone but the meeting chairs to 
be muted. You also have an option to join the meeting without 
sharing your video.  

• Once you are in the meeting, we ask that you please remain on 
mute throughout.  

• Any questions that you may have during the meeting, should 
also be emailed to me after the meeting 
amy.amy@me.com and they will be answered in due course. 

• I will give you a few instructions at the beginning to help you get 
the best out of the time, but if you get any problems while you 
are in the meeting, use the chat box to let me know what’s   
happening, and I or someone else in the meeting will probably 
be able to help you.  

Topic: Butterfly Conservation Devon Branch AGM 2021 

Time: Oct 16, 2021 10:00 AM 

Please use this link below to access the meeting: 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84394636783?
pwd=c1paM2kxV3I2THp5U2lPTmNyTmRwdz09  

Meeting ID: 843 9463 6783        Passcode: DevonBC 

mailto:amy.amy@me.com
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84394636783?pwd=c1paM2kxV3I2THp5U2lPTmNyTmRwdz09
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84394636783?pwd=c1paM2kxV3I2THp5U2lPTmNyTmRwdz09
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Sleuthing for White Letters 
Vic Tucker  
 

White-letter Hairstreaks are 
notoriously difficult to see: thumbnail 
sized, sombrely coloured and 
naturally elusive, spending most of 
their lives around the upper reaches 
of trees, mainly of their caterpillar 
host elms, particularly favouring 
Wych Elm. Adults mainly feed upon 
exuded ‘honeydew’ from aphids 
though occasionally descend to 
nectar upon various flowers in the 
wild, bramble and thistle especially.  
This species’ normal lack of sightings 
due to their secretive, sedentary lifestyle and localised distribution has been 
exacerbated since the 1070’s, where a virulent American elm fungus was 
accidently introduced into the UK which spread nationwide by bark boring 
beetles causing deaths of many millions of elms and consequent loss of 
massive numbers of this hairstreak’s colonies. The ongoing deaths of elms 
if repopulated by this enigmatic butterfly also fatally affects the hairstreaks, 
serving only to magnify their catastrophe and leaving small, often 
vulnerable colonies barely hanging on.  
In 2020 at Oreston a suburb of Plymouth, by sheer fluke a colony was 
discovered, though confined to  single large Wych Elm. This species 
usually offers more resistance to Dutch Elm Disease (DED) though 
naturally occurring strains offer greater resistance than others, appearing to 
be the case around Plymouth, their hybrids providing even greater 
protection, as is the case for the White-letter colony located at Plymouth’s 
Central Park. The advantage at Oreston is that the tree top is at eye level 
as it grows up from on old quarry, therefore you are not staring skywards 
searching for tiny flying objects! Better still, such close proximity allows 
intimate observations including close inspection of the caterpillar’s leaf 
feeding method which I studied in detail this year.  
Eggs are usually laid near the ends of younger, sun-exposed outer twigs, 
helpfully not laid within the dense inner canopy. Eggs can be laid from tree 
top to a few meters from ground level. Upon hatching the caterpillars feed 
in a distinctive style, mostly feeding between leaf veins. Damaged laves 
exhibit round and oblong holes and caterpillars even eat along whole leaf 
lengths with some leaves left in ribbons; they can eat through veins but 
usually eat towards the softer leaf edges.  
For several years I have been checking a large healthy stand of Wych Elms 
in Saltram park, a National Trust property, looking for and failing to see 

Female White-letter Hairstreak  
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White-letters. There have 
been sporadic reports of 
them around Saltrams acres 
usually on English small 
leaved Elms, but being much 
more susceptible to DED 
they have subsequently died
– along with their butterfly 
hosts.  
This year, instead of only 
trying to see the butterfly as 
previously at Saltram, I 
decided to search for tell-tale 
leaf damage. On one large sunny Wych Elm there they were, lots of 
typically consumed leaves. Evidence enough for me; while scanning 
skywards at the leaves two small dark sprites flittered across my binoculars 
vision—proof positive—the method works! Buoyed by my success I looked  
at nearby Woodland Trust Hardwick Wood again. Finding a large sunlit 
Wych Elm, I began assiduously checking its leaves, finding the caterpillars 
leaf imprint then seeing the butterfly making a typically short, erratic, twisty 
flight and settling in full view. Bingo, another new colony. I then found a few 
other Wych Elms in this wood bearing give-away leaf damage signs.  

However the BC booklet on White-letter 
Hairstreak, published some years ago states 
that there are five moth species that like to 
feast on elm leaves along with the Comma 
butterfly, other insects also feed on elm but it 
is unlikely that identical hairstreak leaf patterns 
are replicated, as some species chew through 
tough leaf midribs and thicker veins creating 
different damage shapes, though clearly some 
caution is required.  
By deciding to concentrate on Wych Elm leaf 
damage, their wider larger leaves better 
displaying those characteristic signs as a 
means of determining the presence of White-
letter, or not, could be readily adopted by other 
Devon-wide butterfly enthusiasts.  
 
All photos courtesy of Pete Norwood, taken at 
Orestone near Plymouth, 2021 

White-letter Hairstreak ovipositing 

Typical leaf damage on Wych 
Elm leaves by WLH caterpillars.  
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Over the last three years the Moths to a Flame project has bought 
people all over the UK together using the moth as a metaphor for our 
relationship with energy and the health of our planet. The project is 
heading to the United Nations Conference on Climate Change, 
COP26 which is taking place in Glasgow later this year and they are 
taking a mass participation art installation with them. The installation 
will feature 20,000 moths made from recycled materials and over 
10,000 messages of hope for the future.   
 
I have been very fortunate to be involved with this project, mainly 
through Watch Moths which is a monthly double bill zoom event 
where there's been the chance to explore and understand the world 
of moths in Devon a little better.  

The most recent Watch Moths featured John Walters opening his 
trap on Dartmoor where he revealed a good selection of Autumnal 
moths and as usual he provided a great deal of interesting facts to go 
along with them. Such as; the Dun-bar moth whose caterpillars are 
well know for their cannibalistic tendencies, the Dusky Thorn moth 
which lays rectangular eggs and at this time of the year a regular 
moth trap interloper is the Common Sexton Beetle, who like to bury 
dead and decaying animals, such as mice and small birds, and most 
unusually [for beetles] continue to care for the larvae after they hatch 
- feeding them from the corpse! Aside from John Walters there were 
many other moth-ers who caught a huge range of different moths, 
Canary-shouldered Thorn, Pink-barred Sallow, Garden Carpet, 
Frosted Orange, Peach Blossom and Straw Dot to name but a few. 
For me, the star of this months show has to be the wonderful Clifden 
Nonpareil. A mix of entomology, ecology and art has seen speakers 
from all walks of life joining together in a marvellous mothy soup, it 
has been wonderful to watch.  

The next Watch Moths is taking place via zoom on the 15th and 
16th October just before the project flutters its way up to 
Glasgow for COP26. 
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Privet Hawk-moth Sphinx ligustri  

 

This Privet Hawk-moth caterpillar was found on the South Devon 
stretch of the Coastal Footpath just above Labrador Bay, which is 
located between Shaldon and Maidencombe. The picture was taken 
on a mobile phone and later identified using the Field Guide to the 
Caterpillars of Great Britain and Ireland, which has some excellent 
quality images by Richard Lewington, making for easy identification. 

 

The Privet Hawk-
moth is the UK’s 
largest resident 
Hawk-moth.  

 

Larva can be 
found from July-
September. It is a 
magnificent bright 
green caterpillar 
with white and 
purple stripes and 
a black curved 
tail. It overwinters 
as pupa, buried 
30cm or more 
underground.  

Privet Hawk-moth caterpillar 
Lucy Rickett 

 
The Shillingford Local Wildlife group are organising a series of 
interesting talks during the winter months. On Tuesday 9th 
November, Barry Henwood will be giving a talk on ‘Aspects of the 
Natural History of Butterflies and Moths.’ 
 
The talk will start at 7:30pm and is free, although they are asking for 
a donation, on this occasion to Devon Wildlife Trust. 
 
For more information please contact Ian Merrett on 01392 833183 
 

Shilingford Village Hall, Shillingford St.George. EX2 9QL 
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The Green Minds programme is funded by the EU. It sets out to 
deliver a number of nature focused investments across Plymouth 
from 2020-2023, including conservation action for White-letter 
Hairstreak butterflies and elm trees in Central Park. This project is led 
by Plymouth City Council and partners Devon Wildlife Trust, with 
further advice and support from Butterfly Conservation.  

To date, an action plan for the project has been created and larvae 
and adult surveys have been completed. Thank you to Jenny 
Plackett and everyone who has volunteered their time and recorded 
sightings of White-letter Hairstreaks in Central Park.  

The project team are planning to carry out an egg survey and elm 
tree planting later this year and would love to hear from anyone who 
wants to get involved. Find out more or get in touch 
at greenmindsplymouth.com. 

Rewilding people 
and places in 

Plymouth 

Hello everyone, 
 
I hope you are all okay? 
Many thanks once again, to those of you who have sent me articles 
and pictures. I appreciate hearing all your news, I love to see what 
you’ve found and I am interested in learning all about the butterflies 
and moths you have found in your gardens and when out and about 
(thank goodness we’re allowed out again!) 
 
Please continue to keep in touch. 
 
I hope to see you on October 16th via Zoom, for our annual 
members’ day. 
 
Emma  

http://greenmindsplymouth.com/
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mailto:lesleymkerry@gmail.com
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Registered Office: Manor Yard, East  Lulworth,   
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Registered Charity No. 254937.                           
Registered in Scotland No. SCO 39268.                         

Grey Dagger moth caterpillar Acronicta psi  
Peter Vernon, Tiverton 19/09/2021 

Speckled Wood butterfly 
Pararge aegeria  
Amy Walkden,  
Abbotskerswell  

06/05/2021 

Black Arches moth  
Lymantria monacha 

Emma Grice, 
Newton Abbot  

02/08/2021  


